Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

January 17, 2018


  The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
January 17, 2018
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in January on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Police Chief Matthew J. Donnelly; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 
Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.


ACTION:
The minutes of the January 3, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  Commissioner Broomell seconded the motion.


Discussion

Mayor Alt noted the following cash balances: General Fund $2,380,738.33; Water Fund $3,174,794.71; Sewer Fund $9,058,639.15; Major Facility Fund $4,759,753.75; Total cash balance $19,373,925.94. A copy of the statement of cash balances was placed in the record of the minutes. Mr. Repole stated the difference in cash balance from December to January was a payment of $1.3 million for the Town’s annual debt service on the Wastewater Treatment Plant.

Vote

Recognizing a motion and a second, Mayor Alt requested a vote regarding the financial report and the bills submitted for payment. The record of the vote is as follows:

Mayor Alt: Aye

Commissioner Broomell: Second

Commissioner Givens: Aye

Commissioner Jablonski: Motion

Commissioner Piner: Aye


Budget Amendment 2018-03

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2018-03 to amend the original budget by $5,970 to budget funds received from Cecil County Government and transferred to the William M. Singerly Steam Fire Engine and Hook and Ladder Company. He stated the Fire Company receives a grant from the State of Maryland, the funds of which are dispersed to Cecil County Government and then to the Town. 

ACTION: Budget Amendment 2018-03 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Budget Amendment 2018-04

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2018-04 to recognize the forfeiture of seized funds in the amount of $16,412 and their funding of the purchase of a John Deere “Gator” for the Elkton Police Department. He stated the Gator was obtained pursuant to the price established by State of Maryland Contract.


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2018-04 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.

Public Hearing


Ordinance 1-2018 – Medical Facilities – Presented for Introduction


Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:05 p.m.

Ms. Minner presented Ordinance 1-2018 Medical Facilities for introduction. She stated Ordinance 1-2018 amended the Elkton Zoning Ordinance, Article II Basic Definitions and Interpretations; Article X Permissible Uses; and Article XII Supplementary Use Regulations regarding the placement of Medical Facilities. Ms. Minner read the applicable changes and placed a copy of Ordinance 1-2018 in the record of the minutes. She stated the Planning Commission recommended approval of Ordinance 1-2018.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for questions or comments regarding Ordinance 1-2018. 


Hearing no comments from the Board, Mayor Alt queried the audience for questions or comments regarding Ordinance 1-2018. 

Hearing no comments from the audience, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:14 p.m.


ACTION:
Ordinance 1-2018 was approved for introduction on a motion made by Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present.


Union Hospital of Cecil County

Request for Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILOT)


Mr. Mark Mears, Director of Facilities Management, Union Hospital of Cecil County (UHCC), Mr. Jack Sins, Unison Energy, and Mr. Thomas Dubel, Consultant for Unison Energy, introduced themselves to the Board.

Mayor Alt stated he attended a meeting with representatives of UHCC, Unison and Cecil County Government during which Unison and UHCC requested a Payment in Lieu of Taxes (PILOT) from the County regarding a backup generator which will be installed at UHCC. He stated Unison and UHCC are now making a PILOT request from the Town.


 Mr. Sins stated Unison will install a natural gas powered generator onsite at UHCC, which will provide electricity, hot water and heat to the hospital. He stated Unison will maintain ownership of the generator.

Mr. Dubel, referring to Unison’s ownership of the generator, explained that UHCC’s non-profit status created an unintended tax consequence, which is the reason for the PILOT request. 


Mr. Mears stated the generator will keep UHCC operating at 85% to 90% of capacity in the event of a major power loss. 

Commissioner Broomell questioned the proposed location of the generator. Mr. Mears stated the generator will be placed behind a barrier located to the left of UHCC’s High Street entrance. He added that the generator will operate at 65 decibels, which is the equivalent of a human voice at a distance of 15 feet.

Commissioner Broomell questioned if the generator will impact the hospital driveway. Mr. Mears stated UHCC plans minor modifications to the driveway and lot, which includes the loss of 1 of the 4 handicapped parking spaces.

Commissioner Givens, referring toa Power Purchase Agreement between UHCC and Unison, questioned if the agreement ran in 20-year increments. Mr. Sins answered in the affirmative, adding that the PILOT will remain active for as long as the generator system is utilized. 

Mr. George questioned how the PILOT benefits UHCC. Mr. Sins stated UHCC will save money on energy costs and will have a reliable power source. Mr. Mears added that UHCC anticipates annual savings of $100,000 in utility expenses.

Mr. Richard Lemen questioned the amount of lost revenue to the Town if the PILOT is approved. Mayor Alt stated the anticipated revenue loss will be negotiated.

Mayor Alt, referring to the proposed administrative fees associated with the PILOT, questioned how the fees are determined. Mr. Dubel stated the administrative fees are based upon 20% of the taxes that will be waived under the PILOT. He added that payments will be made to the Town annually as long as the equipment remains onsite.


Mr. George stated he will develop a resolution regarding the PILOT for the Board’s review.

American Cancer Society – Cecil County Relay for Life Update

Mr. Carly Timmons, Cecil County Relay for Life Community Development Manager, introduced herself to the Board. Ms. Timmons stated the annual Relay for Life event is scheduled on Saturday, May 19, 2018 at Elkton High School. She stated the relay has been changed from an overnight event to 12:00 noon until midnight. 

Ms. Timmons thanked the Town for past support of the event, and requested that the Board participate in the “Paint the Town Purple” cancer awareness campaign during the first weekend in May.

Mayor Alt announced his goal for the Town to raise $10,000 for the Relay for Life event this year.

Cecil Transit Update

Ms. Suzanne Kalmbacher, Transit Chief, and Mr. Johnathon Creamer, Transit Coordinator, introduced themselves to the Board. 


Mayor Alt stated he requested an overview of Cecil Transit bus services in order to address questions that he has received regarding routes.


Ms. Kalmbacher stated Cecil Transit is currently undergoing a Transportation Development Plan review, which is conducted every 5 years.

Ms. Kalmbacher stated Cecil Transit operates 4 fixed routes, with plans for a commuter rail shuttle between Newark and Perryville, which includes a park and ride lot at Cecil College.


Mr. Creamer provided a brief overview of Cecil Transit’s routes. Mayor Alt, referring to the Glasgow route that includes service to Elkton, questioned how long it takes to complete the route. Mr. Creamer stated it takes about 1 to 1.25 hours to complete the Glasgow route. Mayor Alt stated senior citizens have expressed concerns that they must complete an entire route circuit when visiting the Big Elk Mall. Mr. Creamer stated Cecil Transit is unable to provide an amended or alternate 
route at this time.


Ms. Kalmbacher stated the Glasgow route and potential amendments can be reviewed during the Development Review process. 

Mayor Alt suggested a new stop could be placed at the Big Elk Mall. Ms. Kalmbacher stated a new stop will have to be compliant with the Americans with Disabilities Act. Mayor Alt asked Ms. Minner to review the requirements regarding a potential stop at the Big Elk Mall.


Commissioner Jablonski requested copies of bus schedules for the Elkton Visitor Center. Mr. Creamer stated he will deliver bus schedules to the Elkton Visitor Center and Town Hall.

Ms. Minner questioned if ridership has changed over the last few years. Ms. Kalmbacher stated ridership has increased over the last 5 years, adding that more commuters are utilizing bus services.

Town Administrator’s Report

Ordinance 2-2018 – Housing Standards – Presented for Introduction


Mr. George presented Ordinance 2-2018 Housing Standards for introduction. He stated Ordinance 2-2018 amended Chapter 15.16 – Housing Standards, Code of the Town of Elkton, clarifying the definition of ‘central heating’ and its applicability to residential structures; adding ‘accessory structure’ to definitions under the chapter, and clarifying the types of structures regulated by Chapter 15.16. Mr. George read the applicable changes under Ordinance 2-2018 and placed a copy in the record of the minutes. 

ACTION:
Ordinance 2-2018 Housing Standards was approved for introduction on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

American National Red Cross – 7th Amendment to Lease Regarding Premises 
Located at 207 Blue Ball Avenue – Presented for Approval

Mr. George stated the American National Red Cross leased Town-owned premises at 207 Blue Ball Avenue for several years, extending the agreement annually. He presented the 7th amendment, extending the lease to March, 2019, for approval.


ACTION:
The 7th Amendment to the American National Red Cross Lease was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 

Town of Elkton Annexation Policy – Presented for Reaffirmation

Mr. George stated the current Annexation Policy was adopted in 2006. He said the policy remains unchanged with the exception of legal references under State Code. He stated he amended the policy to reflect the correct legal references. A copy of Resolution R3-2018 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
The reaffirmation of Town of Elkton Annexation Policy was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Resolution R3-2018 – Supporting 120 EM, LLC/Elk River Brewing Company 
Application for Neighborhood Business Works Program Financing

Mr. George presented Resolution R3-2018 supporting an application by the owners of Elk River Brewing Company to the Department of Housing and Community Development Neighborhood Business Works Program. He stated Elk River Brewing Company is developing a brewery on East Main Street and has applied for funding assistance under the program. A copy of Resolution R3-2018 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Resolution R3-2018 Supporting the 120 EM, LLC/Elk River Brewing Company’s application for Neighborhood Business Works Program financing was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt stated he recently travelled for business, and noted communities are dealing with multiple water main breaks just like Elkton. He questioned the number of leaks that Department of Public Works (DPW) crews have addressed since the beginning of 2018. Mr. Handley stated DPW crews have addressed 26 breaks since the beginning of the year.


Mayor Alt, referring to the Town’s water meter replacement program, questioned where the pilot project will be initiated. Mr. Handley stated the pilot program will initiate in the Delancy Village neighborhood.


Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell commended DPW staff for addressing potholes quickly. 


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens thanked everyone who attended the Rev. Martin Luther King, Jr. Birthday event on January 15, 2018. He stated the event is a positive reflection on the Elkton community. 

Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski stated that Commissioners Givens and Piner have pursued a Community Center for many years. She stated the Board previously budgeted $500,000 for the project, and expressed her desire for the Board to continue discussions toward development of a Community Center. Mayor Alt requested that the proposed Community Center be scheduled for discussion at the February 14, 2018 workshop. 

Commissioner Givens concurred with Commissioner Jablonski’s comments.

Commissioner Piner’s Report 

Commissioner Piner stated the Cecil County YMCA offered discounted daily passes to children.

Public Comment

Mr. Edward Giblin commended Elkton Police Chief Donnelly and Officer Dan Morgan. 

Mr. Richard Lemen questioned the status of the Elkton Armory. Mayor Alt stated the property is currently undergoing an appraisal.

Mr. Lemen questioned if the Town had a Capital Improvement plan regarding water infrastructure. Mayor Alt stated the Board will discuss a Capital Improvement plan during Fiscal Year 2019 Budget discussions.


 Mr. Ed Ginder stated 40% of Cecil County’s public school students received free meals on a daily basis. 

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 8:08 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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